
MINUTES of a Meeting of the Melksham Without Parish Council held on Monday, 16th June 2008 at George Ward Training Centre, Melksham at 7.00 p.m.

Present: Cllr. R. Wood (Chairman of the Meeting; Cllrs Alan Baines; Elizabethe Bean;  Rolf Brindle; Gregory Coombes; Chris Holmes and  Mike Sankey.


Welcome and apologies: The Chairman welcomed residents Mr and Mrs Burton. Apologies from Cllrs. John Glover; Don Millard; Mike Mills and Steve Petty.
52/08
Declarations of Interest: Cllr. Richard Wood declared an interest in Berryfield Hall as the Council representative on the Hall Committee and in the Allotments as an Allotment holder. The Clerk declared an interest in Grant Aid for St Barnabas Netball Club as a netball player. 

The Council suspended Standing Orders to allow for a period of public participation. 
53/08
Public Participation:  


New Unitary Authority: County Cllr Roy While reported that preparations for the new Unitary Authority were moving on. A contract for the new School to be built had been signed and work would commence in July. The planning application for the existing George Ward school site was due to go to Appeal in 29th July. He was aware of the issues about not emptying bins due to weight and assured the Council he could not lift bins with two fingers either. He had taken up Council concerns re no contact about the Sports Field issues with WCC Officer Mark Hunnybun. Mr Hunnybun had been very busy with work for the new Council, but had promised he would be in touch shortly.
   
Cllr. Coombes asked whether any further decisions had been made in respect of district wards. It seemed some councillors would not be able to vote on matters.   How would Parish Councils input into planning in the future? It seemed from the last Seminar that decisions would be made by just 4 or 5 councillors on the Area Boards.

Cllr. While  reported that two options were being considered re planning; a) parish councils would be able to ask the Planning Authority for an application to go to committee, as at present or b) town and parish councils would be able to ask local members to raise a particular issue. The problem with only unitary members dealing with an issue was that, if action rested with one member, this put a lot of pressure upon him or her. 


Cllr. Coombes suggested that there could be 5 – 7 Unitary members with special responsibilities for planning instead of having a full Planning Committee.


Cllr. While replied that there was likely to be Area Planning Committees with at least 15 members, and the local member(s) would be able to present particular cases. However there was a danger that planning could be streamlined.

The Council reconvened. 
54/08
Co-option: The Council noted that a new councillor was required for the Beanacre and Bowerhill ward and there were three excellent applications and. Cllr. Holmes emphasised a new councillor was needed for the Beanacre area. 

Cllr. Baines emphasised that the new councillor would need to represent the whole of the ward. Bowerhill was already well represented. Cllr. Brindle proposed Pat Nicol, seconded by Cllr.Baines. Cllr. Holmes  proposed  Paul Clark, seconded by Cllr Coombes. A vote was taken, and as these two candidates had three votes each, the Chairman made a casting vote in favour of Pat Nicol. 


Resolved: Mrs Pat Nicol be co-opted as the new Council member for the Beanacre and Berryfield ward.

55/08
Planning Committee Minutes, 2nd June: Resolved: The Minutes of this Meeting be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.
56/08
Arising from Min. 45/08  Pharmacy services -Bowerhill and Berryfield status: The Council noted a letter from the PCT to inform that Bowerhill and Berryfield  were now deemed non-controlled areas. This made it easier for a pharmacy to be set up in these areas. The Clerk suggested the Council now write to WWDC to  ask when the Local Centre would be made available since pharmacists now wished to establish a pharmacy in Bowerhill.  The area had not yet been adopted and was not up to standard for  use as a Local Centre. Cllr. Brindle emphasised his support for more facilities at Bowerhill and pointed out that parking would be needed at the site as well.

Resolved: The Council write to WWDC to emphasise the Local Centre needed to be made available for more local facilities.

57/08
Planning Applications: The Council considered the following planning applications:

MW07  02370 Land adjoining 53A Beanacre. Variation of condition

Comments: The Parish Council OBJECTS to the suggested variation of condition, as this could result in the dwelling being completed and in use prior to any satisfactory means of sewage disposal being approved or implemented. The existing condition needs to remain so that no construction takes place until adequate arrangements for sewage disposal have been properly agreed and approved by Building Control. 

        There were no objections to the following planning applications:

MW08 015555/FUL Whaddon Grove House, Berryfield Lane, Melksham. Second storey extension.

MW08 01572  Beechfield House, Beanacre.  Minor internal and external alterations to Coach House 

MW08 01573   Beechfield House, Beanacre. Minor internal and external alterations to Coach House  Listed building consent.

MW08  01851 Beechfield House, Beanacre. Single storey replacement extension to rear of existing manager’s  accommodation.

MW08   01577 Beechfield House, Beanacre. Single storey replacement extension to rear of existing manager’s accommodation. Listed building consent.

MW08  01640 Price, 113 Semington Road, Melksham. Rear conservatory

MW08  01653 Burton, 8 Springfield Gardens, Whitley. Erection of garage & bedroom attached to existing bungalow.

58/08
Planning Correspondence
a) Local Centre & Community Buildings, Bowerhill :  The Council noted copy correspondence from developers to WWDC which indicated that developers were arguing that the Local Centre area at Bowerhill  had already been marketed. The Clerk informed that a  previous WWDC reply  (May 2007) stated that the five year period for  availability of the site for local facilities had not yet begun because WWDC had not received a marketing plan. She suggested the Council seek a Meeting with WWDC to find out what was happening as letters were not proving very helpful 

     The Council agreed to suspend Standing Orders to enable Cllr. Roy While to make comment on this item

59/08
Public Participation (2)


Local Centre area, Bowerhill: District Cllr. While informed that he had already been in discussion with the Principal Planning Officer David Hubbard about this issue as a result of concerns from Dale Robinson. Persimmon Homes were suggesting a PFI Housing Scheme for the site, but Mr Hubbard had not accepted this proposal. He felt a Meeting would be helpful and he would like to attend.


The Council re-convened

60/08
Planning Correspondence cont.

a) Local Centre, Bowerhill: Resolved: The Council seek a Meeting with WWDC Officers David Hubbard and Sue Morgan and invite District Cllr. Roy While to attend as well.
b) Wilts and Swindon Waste Core Strategy – letter from WCC: A summary of the Council’s submission on the Core Strategy was received. It was agreed the summary was accurate.

c) Tree Preservation Orders, Beanacre. The Council noted confirmation of TPOs for one Sycamore and two Horse Chestnuts at 53A and 54 Beanacre. These Orders were welcomed.
d) Planning Renewal application, Berryfield Hall: The Clerk reported that she had received an email from Gillian Arbery of Berryfield Hall Committee to ask the Council to seek renewal of the temporary permission for Berryfield Hall as soon as possible. She reported that a resident who lived adjacent to the site had rung to express his opposition to a new permanent hall being placed on this site. 

Resolved: The Council submit a planning application for temporary renewal of Berryfield Hall on the same site. 

                    e)  MW  07 09007  Construction of replacement school at Woolmore Farm: The Council noted a letter received from WCC to inform that planning permission had now been given and that the Secretary of State had decided not to intervene and had authorised WCC to give permission. Cllr. Holmes  was concerned that a new  expanded George Ward School was being built at Woolmore Farm  when it appeared from reports that the existing George Ward was failing. These concerns were noted.
61/08
Minutes Leisure and Recreation Working Party , 9th June: Resolved:These Minutes be approved by the Council and signed as a correct record by the Chairman

62/08
Leisure and Recreation Working Party recommendations:  Resolved: The recommendations as detailed in Min. 47/08 -48/08  be formally approved by the Council. 
63/08
Arising from Min. 48/08 Leisure and Recreation DPD Examination: It was noted that the Programme Officer had acknowledged the Council’s submissions which he had described as “great, concise and submitted in accordance with the guidance”. The Chairman thanked Mary for her work on this. Cllr.Baines reported he had also been  thanked by the Programme Office for the brevity and conciseness of his report.  The Council also noted a copy letter from the Inspector to WWDC, pointing out that the new DPD did not follow on from the existing District Local Plan and it was unclear which policies were being retained and which were to be deleted. There was discussion as to how the DPD would be affected by having a new Unitary Authority.  It was noted that the Inspector’s recommendations on the DPD would be binding and the new Unitary Authority would accept it as the planning policy for the area. 
64/08
Minutes, Finance (Grants) Committee 2nd June: Resolved: The Minutes of the Finance Committee be formally approved by the Council and signed by the Chairman as a correct record. 

65/08
Finance Committee (Grants) recommendations: Resolved: The Finance Committee recommendations, as detailed in Mins. 37/08 – 43/08   be formally approved by the Council. 
66/08
      Finance

a) Internal Audit Report for Year Accounts ending 31st March: The Council noted receipt of the Report from the Internal Auditor which confirmed that internal financial controls were very good and staff and councillors had been meticulous in keeping to the necessary procedures to achieve this standard. 
Resolved: The Internal Audit Report be formally approved.

b) Final Statement of Accounts for year ending 31st March 2008: The Clerk reported that there were some minor amendments to the Accounts as a result of the Internal Audit. Revised copies of the End of Year Accounts had been circulated to councillors. 
Resolved: The final Statement of Accounts for year ending 31st March 2008 be approved.

c) External Audit - Annual Return -  Statement of Accounts: Resolved:
The Council formally approve the Statement of Accounts on the Annual Return for the year ending 31st March 2008
d) Annual Return -  Annual Governance Statement: Resolved: The Council formally confirm and approve the Annual Governance Statement for the year ending 31st March 2008
                    e) Account re Play Inspection Safety Course for Caretaker: The Clerk requested Council approval for the new Caretaker, Terry Cole to attend a Play Inspection Safety Course at Faringdon. 8th-10th July.  It was noted that the Council had agreed in principle that the new Caretaker should take over inspections  from Barry Mylchreest  when the opportunity arose for him to complete the necessary training and exam. The training comprised 2 days of training, followed by an examination at the cost of £550 + VAT (excluding accommodation).

                        Resolved: The Council agreed that the Caretaker attend this course.

f)   Receipts: Resolved: The following receipts be noted: 

              Allotment Rents





          £   64.00


               Melksham 1st Rent





          £ 637.50    

     g)    Accounts for payment: Resolved: The following accounts be checked and    approved for payment
                     *3114
Mower Warehouse – lawnmower £237.45 + VAT
        £   279.00


             * Paid since the last meeting.

                     3115  MSK TestPro – 3rd Qtr rent 01/07/08 to 30/09/08 for


                                                                   Crown Chambers                    £1,950.00
                    3116   Complete Weed Control – spraying £750 + VAT
       £   881.25

                    3117    Playsafety Ltd – Play Inspection Course for


                                                          Terry Coles £550.00 + VAT             £  646. 25
  3118   Viking Direct – stationery & equipment  £218.00 + VAT     £   256.10

                    3119   Inland Rev – Stamp duty land tax penalty
                                                                                              ( to be appealed)      £   200.00

                    3120  Diana Lindsey – Internal audit 31st Mch08 31/03/08               £   170.00

       3121  Wiltshire Primary Care Trust –      Melksham Hospital
                                                               Deeds incl covenant and codicil £   150. 00



                   3122 British Telecom – Internet line rental £95.94 + VAT
        £   112.72

                   3123 Leekes Ltd – maintenance materials £53.54 + VAT
        £     62.91

                   3124 Countrywide Farmers  – maintenance mat £17.69 + VAT
       £      20.79

                   3125 Walker Fire (UK) Ltd – Fire ext inspection £26.22 + VAT       £     30.80

                   3126 Mrs Mary Jarvis – June salary + 10hrs overtime 
   
        
                   3127 Mrs Margaret Mylchreest – June salary 
   
           
          

                   3128  Terry Cole – May hours + £25 travel allowance 

     
                   + £49.70 mileage + statutory holiday pay (27th May)                
                   3129  Mrs Teresa Strange – June salary + expenses (80p + VAT)     
                   3130 Mrs Elaine Cranton
- May office cleaning

   
       
                  3131  Inland Revenue – Tax/NI Jarvis, Mylchreest, Cole   
       £   691.21

                  3132  WCC Superannuation Employer/ee – Jarvis, Strange   
       £   550.04

                   3133  Hewlett Packard Ltd – New print cartridge £48.50 + VAT     £     56.99

 h)  Grant Aid and Subscriptions  Resolved: The following grants and subscriptions be approved for payment:
             3134  Shaw Hall and Playing Field

               
             £2,930

             3135  Shaw and Whitley Reading Room


      
               £500 

             3136  Rachel Fowler Centre 


  

               £200

             3137  Berryfield & Semington Rd Action Group   

               £300

             3138  Bowerhill Action Group   





   £300

             3139  Bowerhill Youth Group                                     


   £300

             3140  Melksham Air Cadets                                           


   £100
             3141 Melksham & District Guides                                   

   £200

             3142  Bath & District Samaritans

   

                 £50

             3143  Carers Support, West Wilts   
                    

               £250
             3144 Group Five




            
               £200      

            3145 Happy Circle Day Centre at Rowley Place                  
               £100

             3146 Hope Counselling Service   
                        

    £100

             3147 Melksham Phab Club  



     

    £200

             3148 Relate Mid Wiltshire   

        

                            £100

               3149 West Wilts. Citizen Advice Bureau                             
                £200
             3150 Wiltshire Bobby Van



     

      £50
             3151 Wiltshire St Johns Ambulance  


      

      £50

            3152 Melksham in Bloom 



    

    £120
             3153 Melksham Tourist Information Centre 
                
              £1,000

             3154 Melksham Carnival -Party in the Park                       

     £500

             3155 Melksham Christmas Lights 


                             £350

               3156 Wilts and Berks Canal Trust


                             £100

               3157 Berryfield Village Hall Committee

                             £200

                3158 Bowerhill Villager  
   
                                                     £250

                3159 Christchurch Shaw and Whitley Churchyard  
        

     £250 

                3160  Art for All




    

     £100

                3161 Melksham County Dancers   


      

     £100

                      3162 St Barnabas Ladies Netball Team



     £125                                                                                          


                3163  Subscription to C.P.R.E (until 29/06/09)


       £28


                3164 Subscription to Community First


           

       £34
                              j)    Chairman’s Allowance: Resolved: The first instalment of the Chair’s              Allowance be paid
                                     3165
Chair's Allowance (1st Instalment)                                             £200
67/08
Minutes, Annual Council 19th May 2008: Resolved: The Minutes of the Annual   Council be formally approved by the Council and signed by the Chairman as a correct record.
68/08
Arising from Min. 4/08  Amendments to Standing Orders: The Clerk reported this would be an Agenda item at the July Council Meeting as she had not had sufficient time to do this work due to writing the DPD submissions

69/08
Arising from Min. 23/08 Phone box closure, Corsham Road: A reply was received from WWDC to inform that WWDC Scrutiny Committee was recommending the removal of this phone box. There was a further period for making objections up to 4th July. The Clerk reported that BT had stated that each box was costing on average about £1,000 per annum. Cllr. Baines emphasised that the box in Corsham Road was not being maintained at all. Following discussion it was agreed to submit further objections, and emphasise that the box was well sited on a busy main road and was needed in case of car accidents or an accident at Shaw Play Area. There were no vandalism problems at this site.  If this box were to be removed, residents would have to go to West Hill to find a public telephone box, and as this site was not visible, many people would not know there was a phone box there.

Resolved: The Council submit further objections as detailed above.
70/08
Arising from Min. 24/08 Melksham Hospital Deeds:  The Clerk  reported that  a cheque in the sum of £50 had now been received from Melksham Town Council towards obtaining the Deeds. 
71/08       Arising from Min. 26/08 New Seat, Beanacre: The Clerk reported that the cost for the District Council to  install this seat on the grass verge would be £50. The Clarks had been into the office to look at brochures but had not yet decided which seat they would like to purchase.
72/08
Arising from Min. 27/08 New seat, Eden Grove, Whitley: The Clerk reported that she had contacted the Housing Association who had declined to permit a seat on the land reserved for housing in Eden Grove as it was felt this site was too close to housing. Cllr. Sankey emphasised that as the Council had originally agreed to install the seat, it should be put in. Cllr. Brindle suggested the seat be placed further along the road by the bus stop where there was a concrete hard standing. Following discussion it was agreed to have a site meeting in Eden Grove to find another alternative site.

Resolved: The Council have a site meeting at Eden Grove. Cllrs. Elizabethe Bean Mike Sankey and Rolf Brindle agreed to attend on the Council’s behalf. It was further agreed to invite Cllr. Terry Chivers and Carolyn Beale to attend.

73/08
Arising from Min. 28/08 Parish Forum, 29th May: The Council noted the written report submitted by the Council Chairman, Cllr. Mike Mills.
   74/08
Arising from Min. 30/08 Notice Boards: The Council noted an email received from Melksham Librarian Ros Meyer to apologise for the delay in re-erecting a notice board at the Library. No reply was yet received from the Town Council re the Council’s request to have a notice board on the side of the Assembly Hall. Cllr. Sankey  drew attention to the need for better notice boards at Bowerhill. The notice board at the Pilot was too small and  difficult to access and the notice board outside the Post Office at Dowding Way opened across the shop doorway. He suggested relocating the Pilot notice board to the side wall of the One Stop Shop. All agreed this would be an excellent site. Cllr.Bean expressed thanks for the caretaker’s work to improve the notice board at Shaw Hall. 

Resolved: The Council write to the One Stop Shop to ask for permission to place a notice board on the Shop wall.
   75/08
Arising from Min. 32/08 Beanacre Play Area Lease: The Clerk expressed concern that  Gough Solicitors had informed the cost to prepare a Lease variation would be £400 plus costs of Salisbury Diocese.This was a large sum, in view of the minor changes which were required. Another possible option would be to ask Salisbury Diocese to agree to letter stating the changes to be added to the file. This would cost approximately £75.

                  Resolved: The Council instruct Goughs to ask Salisbury Diocese to agree to a letter with amendments being added to the file at a cost of  £75
76/08      Berryfield Allotments – chicken/shed problems:  Resolved: The Council write to the Allotment tenant to request that an application be made to the Council for permission to site the shed and chickens on the plot. 


77/08
Roundabout enhancement, Old Semington Road: The Chairman of the Meeting, Cllr Wood proposed the Council seek enhancement of the concrete roundabout at the Hampton Meadows end of the Old Semington Road as at present it was covered with weeds and looked very unattractive. Planting a tree on the roundabout would improve it a great deal.  The Clerk suggested the Council approach Bowerhill resident Mrs Rivett for help as she had designed an excellent planting scheme for the Falcon Way roundabout. The Council may be able to obtain sponsorship from nearby companies. It was agreed to firstly find out what improvements WCC would permit on this roundabout.


Resolved: The Council write to WCC to ask if this roundabout could be improved and if so, what enhancements would be permitted.

78/08
Bus stops and shelters:  

a) New bus shelter, Shaw Hill: Cllr. Bean reported that a successful site meeting had been held at Shaw Hill with WCC Officers Sarah Linham and Andy Cadwallader. The County Council was happy to approve  a site for the new bus shelter subject to a cantilever shelter being erected to avoid any visibility problems. WCC was prepared to accept a shelter with half-sides if this was preferred. The Clerk reported that a 50% grant was available from the County Council. It was agreed to obtain shelter brochures for the next meeting so that a shelter could be selected.
      Resolved: The Council erect a green cantilever shelter with half-sides at Shaw Hill 
    and apply for a grant to WCC for 50% costs. 
b) Bus stop, Ashley Close, Whitley: Cllr Baines reported that following the objections received to the new bus stop he had raised this issue at the last Area 32 Meeting. It appeared that a bus stop flag was not really necessary at this location since the bus service using this route was “hail and ride”. The County Council had therefore agreed to remove visible signs of the stop.
c) New bus services, Whitley: Cllr. Baines expressed concern that the new June draft bus timetable indicated that the Bath – Devizes bus would no longer travel via Whitley, so two services to Bath from Whitley would not have a return bus. He was also concerned that the 17.45 p.m. bus service from Bath was being brought forward by 15 minutes, which would make it more difficult for people leaving work at 5.30 p.m. to catch. The early evening bus to bath via Forest was also being discontinued.
Resolved: The Council make representations to First Bus about the proposed   service changes.

79/08
General Correspondence for action
(i) Local Elections - Letter from Dept for Communities & Local Govt: Copy correspondence from the Dept for Communities & Local Government to WWC was received. WWDC requested comments on a) whether there should be parish elections in May 2009 at the same time as the new Unitary Authority and b) whether the date of local elections should be moved from 7th May to 4th June so that all elections are held on the same day as the European Parliamentary Elections.  The Clerk  commented that if elections were moved from May to June, this did not give new councillors much time to settle in, before the main holiday period July – August. Following discussion it was agreed to reply that:-

a)Parish elections should be delayed from 2009 until 2013 to provide stability for the public during the changeover to a new Unitary Authority , but should it be decided to hold them in 2009, the new Unitary Authority should bear all election costs and b) the Parish Council was not in favour of moving the elections from May to June to fit in with European elections.
Resolved: The Council reply as detailed above.

(ii) Proposed Unitary Electoral Divisions – reply from WCC: This reply was noted.
(iii) Biodiversity Duty: Cllr. Brindle  drew the Council’s attention to the new legal duty to take into account biodiversity issues in all aspects of local authority work. A copy of the Defra Guidance booklet had been obtained for all councillors. The Clerk agreed to draft a Policy to indicate the Council’s awareness and support for biodiversity.
(iv) Minutes of Canberra YPC meeting 21st May – list of places for recreation
            Cllr Bean  gave a report of this meeting.

(v) Fun in the Sun 2008 WWDC Letter: A letter was received from WWDC Officer Daniel Geeson to give details of the Sports Development Project to bring a variety of porting activities to children in local rural communities. Cllr Bean was keen for this opportunity to be taken up at Shaw and advised that details be sent to local schools. A local contact was needed for each area.
 (vi)       Noise complaint, The Spa: Cllr. Brindle  expressed concern about a high level of noise from Garfishes' lorries very early in the morning (5.05 a.m) On a few occasions recently lorries had woken residents when coming down Pathfinder Way. The matter had been reported to the Police.
              Resolved: The Council write direct to Gerrishes to ask that lorries travel more slowly and quietly early in the morning.

80/08      (v)        WALC County Circular June 2008: This Circular was noted. An item from Hilperton Parish Council requested information from other parish councils about experiences with tree-planting schemes. Cllr. Brindle proposed the Council contact Hilperton Parish Council to give information about the Council’s own tree-planting at Bowerhill. This was agreed.
81/08
General Correspondence for information:  The Council noted the following     correspondence:
a) Urgent Need for Weight Limit on Packhorse Bridge, Purlpit :  Email from Purlpit resident to Atworth Parish Council. A letter from WCC (see (d) informed that the County Council had introduced a Freight Assessment and Priority Mechanism to help assess weight limit requests
b) Parish Steward Programme Summer 2008: The Parish Steward would be working in the parish on 9th – 10th July and 10th – 11th September.
c)  NALC Conference 20 -22nd May : Report from Cllr Coombes.  Cllr. Coombes reported that the Government Minister was seeking to get town and parish councils to accept more responsibilities. Cllr Coombes also questioned whether there was a way in which people who applied for co-option could be asked to stand for election.            
d) Traffic-calming, Westlands Lane & speeding at Sandridge:  A reply from WCC indicated the request for a footway at Westlands Lane would be assessed and considered as part of an integrated traffic scheme in the future. As regards speeding at Sandridge, WCC would be carrying out a review of speed restrictions on Group 1 roads. It was felt that signs at the Bromham junction were sufficiently large and usage did not merit additional measures.
82/08
Annual Local Policy Seminar, University of Gloucester: The Clerk asked for permission to attend the Local Policy Seminar to be held in Cheltenham on 9th-10th July, at a cost of  £126. This was agreed.

Meeting closed at 9.27 p.m.
Chairman, 21st July 2008
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